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Hathersage Parish Council

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held at Hathersage Memorial Hall

on 4 May 2010.

Draft

Present – Councillors CJ Cartledge (Chair), J Dietsch, D Jackson, HJ Rodgers, J Shuttleworth, A Schofield & T Wain.

In attendance – CF Cave (Treasurer), J Robins (Clerk) & Outseats Parish Councillor J Marsden.

1. Apologies for absence. Apologies for absence had been received from Cllrs Olle and Tibenham. 

2. Minutes.

    The minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 5th May 2009 were approved.

3. Annual Report.

    The Chairman read out the Annual Report, a copy of which is attached to these minutes.
4. Audited 2008/2009 Accounts.

    The RFO presented the accounts which were approved by the meeting.
5. 2009/2010 Precept.

 The RFO reported that the Council had precepted for £24,000.
6. Question from the Public.

 There were no questions from the public.

7. Any other business.

The meeting closed at 7.15 pm. 

Hathersage Parish Council
Annual Report for April 2008 to March 2009

This report, which is somewhat shorter than is usual, has been prepared by the Chairman with the help of the Acting Clerk.  The Parish Council has met monthly over the year and there have been a substantial number of special meeting and subcommittee meetings to cover specific issues.  In most months the Parish Council has submitted a report to the Parish Magazine.  

During the year, Peter Mander resigned from the Council for personal reasons and he was replaced by Alan Schofield.  I am grateful to the effort put in by councilors, officers, other employees and volunteers to the successful work of the Council.  Local contractors are used where possible and they are very important to getting work done well and cost effectively.  

Hathersage works closely with Outseats, particularly in respect of traffic issues, but also on other matters, where appropriate.  Outseats makes a significant financial contribution to work in Hathersage including for running the Pool, playing field maintenance and most recently towards the cost of replacing the Memorial Hall roof.  

The Police have been good in attending meetings and keeping the Council informed of issues in Hathersage and the Hope Valley area generally.  District and County Councilors have also provided information as appropriate.  

Council finances again got a clean report as did the King George's Field charity, for the Council is Trustee and which raises money for village leisure facilities, particularly for the Pool.  The Council's precept for the year ended 31 March 2009 was £26,000.  The Council's expenditure for the year has been in budget and the precept for 2009/10 remains at £26,000.  

As always the swimming pool remains the Council's major financial issue.  Season tickets, daily admissions and ancillary income generate only about two thirds of the money needed to run the pool.  For the remainder, the Pool is dependent on grants from Hathersage and Outseats Parish Councils, Derbyshire Dales District Council, High Peak Borough Council the local Primary Care Trust.  Derbyshire Dales cut its grant from £32,000 in 2007/8, to £24,000 in 2008/9.  This has been offset by a £10,000 grant which it obtained for the Parish Council from the Primary Care Trust; however this is only a three year grant.  Derbyshire Dales has indicated that, when the grant expires, it does not intend to make up its contribution to the previous level.  The Parish Council will have to look elsewhere for funds from 2011 onwards.  The two village parish councils already subsidise the pool to the extent of £9,000 each year and an additional £10,000 would surely be unacceptable.  The village's subsidy is used primarily to reduce the cost of season tickets for village residents.

A particular issue this year has been the provision of free swimming for children and pensioners at many local authority pools which threatens pool takings.  This has been partly supported by money from central government, but Hathersage Pool, run by a parish council, was not eligible, along with a few other pools.  The Parish Council wrote letters of complaint to local MPs, but both the replies referred to identical text from Department of Culture, Media and Sport which was self-congratulatory and did not give an answer to the Council’s letter.

Improvements at the pool have depended largely on funds raised through the King George’s Field Trust.  We are grateful to the continuing contributions of local groups and residents in raising funds for this cause.  This year, a new accessible toilet was installed despite the failure of two lottery grant applications.  

There are a number of issues in the village where the Parish Council is frustrated, because it does not have the power to take action itself.  Unfortunately other authorities do not necessarily have the funds or effort to prioritise village issues as the Parish Council wants.  Particular current issues include control of the speed of traffic on Sheffield Road, provision of a speed activated warning sign on entry the village on Castleton Road, lack of signposting in respect of the lack of footpath on the Grindleford Road, the poor state of repair of the stone setts at the top of Church Bank and the state of the public toilets.  An issue that dates back a number of years is repair to footpath FP45, which runs along the south side of the river finishing at Leadmill, despite continuing assurances from the County Council.

The Council considered over 30 planning applications over the year, on half a dozen of which objections were raised and comments were made on a number of others.

The Council made grants to a number of local bodies over the year including Hathersage Luncheon Centre, Victim Support Derbyshire and Vitalise.

The Council granted pedestrian access to a new door at the side of Post Office and has agreed terms for a new lease of part of the car park at the butcher's.

The repainting of the Bandstand and the Shuttleworth Memorial Lamp in the centre of the village has been completed but there is still scope for decoration of the paintwork.  The look of the Parish Room has been greatly improved by the provision of two smart new oak notice boards and moving the public board to the bus shelter.

The Council held a public meeting to discuss the future strategy for the Hard Play Area.  There are issues with local residents being disturbed, particularly by misuse of the facility, but generally there was support for the Council to make best use of the facility.

There were a number of issues with the Parish Council run burial ground.  Badgers were deterred from digging up graves and it is estimated that there is enough space for about 15 more years only. 

The Council obtained a Cultivation Licence from the County Council to enable the Environment Group to plant bulbs on the corner of School Lane and Main Road and approved their decorations of the village at Christmas.

The Council agreed to contribute £18,000 towards the replacement of the Memorial Hall roof plus up to £5,000 contingency.  The Memorial Hall Committee has recently drawn up a three year lease with the County Council for the exclusive use of the Stanage Room for the Youth Club.

The Council would like to congratulate the Village Centre Group in its success in the Calor Gas Village of the Year competition.

The Allotments group has reported regularly to the Parish Council, and has now selected a preferred site along Baulk Lane which has attracted some concern.

C J Cartledge
May 2009
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